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Note: If your attendance or apologies have not been noted please contact the EPHA Manager at langmead@tesco.net for amendment.

MINUTES OF THE AUTUMN TERM MEETING OF THE WEST AREA HELD ON 

FRIDAY 16 OCTOBER COMMENCING AT 9.35 AM

	
	
	Action

	1.

a)
b)
	WELCOME 

The Chair of WEPHA, Nigel Roberts, welcomed everyone to the meeting. 
Welcome to new headteachers in the West Area:

Gary Brown

Ashdon Primary

Gill Doyle

Henham & Ugley Primary  

Julie Lorkins

Sheering CE Primary

Lesley Lewis 

Shelley Primary

Wendy Myers                 Peterswood Infants and Nursery

	

	2.
a)

	EPHA UPDATE 
Feedback from EPHA Executive meeting 

The EPHA Executive meets termly to discuss topical and strategic issues as a group, and meets later in the day with Local Authority officers. It was noted that there are now 41 headteachers in total on the EPHA Executive, and 7 heads from the West Area were present at the meeting. 

At the Autumn term meeting on 30 September 2009 there was extensive feedback from each of the Area Steering Groups and discussions focused on the following:

Gillian Brinded, the South Chair, reported that the South Area Steering Group discussed the fact that headteachers in the South area are generally feeling very vulnerable and overwhelmed by the demands on them, and that trying to create a positive atmosphere in their schools is very difficult. There was some concern that some headteachers in schools that are judged to be “satisfactory” have been put under unreasonable pressure by some School Improvement Advisors to produce data and paperwork, much of which is already held by the LA. This concern was echoed by a headteacher in the West.

There were huge concerns about the new Ofsted Framework and the expectations of schools, which were felt were often contradictory. It was recognised that safeguarding is a major issue in the new framework and, whilst the group felt that proper safeguarding and child protection is essential there were real concerns about the way that this requirement is being presented and that schools felt under threat from the LA, rather than being offered support.

The Executive members had a long discussion about the SATs tests, agreeing that as there is so much emphasis on SATs results when judging the performance of a school it is essential that those results are accurate. All the headteachers had experience of inaccurate marking this year, and spent a huge amount of time and effort reviewing their pupils’ SATs papers, many of which then had to be re-marked.

One Headteacher argued that a much fairer system would focus on the professionalism of teachers and the accurate assessment of pupils. She noted that she plans to employ her own accredited SATs marker next year to ensure that her pupils’ papers are accurately marked. 

Updating this at the WEPHA conference, Lorna Handscomb AGREED to feed back to colleagues about the legal ramifications of marking SATs independently 

It was strongly agreed that EPHA is certainly advocating high standards and expectations for schools, but that the Executive want to see a fairer system of judging the performance of schools. The twenty-four headteachers at the meeting voted unanimously that they had no confidence in the existing SATs system.
The Headteachers also discussed a number of instances when Education Welfare Officers have given parents contradictory advice about attendance (one, for example, advised a parent that they were entitled to leave of absence for a term time holiday when the school had already ruled that they would not authorise this). The Executive headteachers felt that there really needed to be a county-wide policy. However, it was noted that, on occasion, governors disagree with a local policy preventing it from being adopted by a school.  

In addition, the South Area Steering Group discussed the ongoing problem that there is still insufficient support from the Local Authority for new headteachers, those who are in vulnerable circumstances and Acting Headteachers. 

The West headteachers discussed this issue. One experienced headteacher noted that she has just taken on the role of Executive Headteacher at a school where the Headteacher has recently resigned, and she has been concerned that the School Improvement Partner has not been in touch with either the Deputy or the governors at the school, despite their clear need for support.

However, another new Headteacher present at the meeting noted that she has been very well supported by her SIP as she begins headship in Essex. It was generally agreed that the support from the LA is variable and depends on the effectiveness of the individual SIP. 

Linda Findlay, Central Chair, noted that the Central Area Steering Group had discussed many of these same issues and echoed the concerns expressed by South heads.

Karen Springett noted that North East headteachers are also feeling threatened by the LA’s approach to safeguarding in schools.

The group discussed the challenges of writing the new SEF and concerns about the fact that Ofsted has “moved the goalposts” and that many previously good and outstanding schools will be down-graded under the new inspection regime.

Nigel Roberts, West Chair, reported that many similar issues had come up during the West Area Steering Group meeting. 

In addition the EPHA Executive discussed the effective of LA training and support packages, and there were some concerns that not all training is worthwhile. 

It was argued that it would be helpful to have LA training on equipping headteachers with the knowledge and understanding of how to work alongside an Ofsted Inspection team. However, it was noted that the current Ofsted training being delivered by the LA has been informative and helpful for staff and governors. 

The group also noted a recent government announcement that 40% of Year 6 children would be spot-tested in science next summer and questioned what the implication of this would be, and whether this meant 40% of schools would be targeted or 40% of all children in all schools? This matter had been raised at the meeting with Local Authority officers later in the day and Alison Fiala had agreed to research this matter further. 
Finally, the EPHA Manager reported that she had been asked by a Headteacher whether EPHA would create a SEF in Word, to enable him to work on this document off-line. It was generally felt that it is important to get into the habit of working on-line so that the SEF is regularly submitted, but it was noted by several headteachers that it is very easy simply to cut and paste the questions on the SEF onto a Word document. It was agreed that this was not best use of EPHA funds and that the function of the association is not to create such documents for colleagues, unless there was a significant and demonstrable need for it. A couple of people noted that their SIPs have circulated a Word version of the SEF to some headteachers.  

After lengthy discussion at the Executive meeting the following actions were AGREED:

i) All Primary headteachers should be asked their opinion on the current SATs testing system, and their views should be sought about alternative systems of effective assessment and judgement of performance in schools. This should be carried out at the termly Area Headteacher meetings in November. 

ii) The Executive will invite a representative from the Department of Children, Schools and Families to the next EPHA Executive meeting to discuss the following matters:

· What future testing systems (if any) are being considered as an alternative to SATs?

· The concerns about Ofsted, and in particular why the inspection process is so data driven rather than judging a school on its wider performance.

· What is the future of school Report Cards?

· The ongoing problems of headteacher workload and succession planning.

· The changed focus on NPQH and the difficulty of applying which is putting many Deputies off becoming headteachers.

· The implications of the “five-year MOT”, the proposed performance check for teaching staff.

During the EPHA Executive meeting with LA officers a number of issues were discussed including the following: 
i) An update on the review of Children’s Trust arrangements and multi-agency working in Essex
The recommendation that will be presented to the Cabinet on Friday 2 October is that there should be five Local Children’s Trust Boards, which replace the current 11 local CYPSPs (Children and Young People’s Strategic Partnerships). These five local CTBs will be based on the existing Primary Care Trust boundaries. 

The five local Children’s Trust boards will become the primary mechanism by which resources are delegated away from central control, and will enable the deployment of resources to meet areas of high need within each locality. 

The review of locality working, including a review of TASCCs, has resulted in the recommendation that the 29 teams will be replaced by a different operating model, based on the four Essex quadrants but with some resources deployed more locally. LW reiterated that there has been considerable difficulty ensuring that every TASCC has had equal resources and some have been much more successful than others. 

One key driver for the distribution and allocation of resources will be the Multi-Agency Allocation Groups (MAAGs), that will build on the multi-disciplinary and multi-agency success of TASSC teams. The groups will be based on district/borough boundaries and will ensure effective engagement by all partners, including social care workers. There will be four MAAGs (one in each quadrant) working in partnership with Quadrant Leadership groups, which will include representatives from schools. 

ii) An update on Extended Services funding to Local Delivery Groups 

iii) An update following the “inadequate” judgement for ECC in the Joint Area Review in September 2008, from Nicky Pace, Director for Vulnerable Children. 
iv) An update about the new School Improvement Partner notebook, and the use of the School Self Evaluation Tracker (SSET).
A number of West headteachers at the WEPHA conference expressed concern that the CD data discs sent out to headteacher included data for all schools and were readily accessible by governors as well as senior leaders. However, the group was reminded that, in January 2009, the EPHA Executive agreed data protocols that allowed the sharing of data. The data protocol clearly set limits relating to the sharing of data. For example, item 4 states:

The LA and headteachers will limit access to school level comparative information to those officers, advisers, teaching and non teaching staff engaged in school improvement planning, including those of Diocesan Authorities.  They will also make information available to DCSF officials advising the LA and OFSTED/HMI as required. 

Item 8 states 

No school governor, headteacher or member of staff will make value judgements about another school’s performance or publicly compare their school’s performance with that of another named school or schools on the basis of this data.  This applies to press releases, statements in public or professional meetings and to discussions with parents of children at the school or considering applying for admission of their child to the school.

It was AGREED that the EPHA Manager will email the data protocols to all Headteachers in Essex, reminding them of the agreement which was approved in January 2009 and the need to restrict access to the data in order to protect all schools. It was also suggested that an item could be included in Gateways magazine (for governors) informing them about the introduction of SSET and reminding governors that that they do not have the right to access other school’s data.
v) Early Years and Foundation Stage update: funding for nursery classes.

The full minutes of the EPHA Executive meetings can be found on the EPHA website www.essexprimaryheads.co.uk on the Executive Meetings and Local Authority Meetings pages.


	Lorna Handscomb
EPHA Manager



	2.
	ECC CUSTOMER CARE

A number of headteachers discussed their concern about the quality of support and advice that they have received from ECC Customer Care. In the past, when Sue Cunnington was heading up Customer Care, headteachers felt well supported and empowered by this department  and were confident that the LA would back up decisions that they had made in relation to dealing with parents, as long as the school was following its own complaints policy and procedures. However, recently the support that headteachers have experienced has been much less satisfactory, advice has been contradictory and parents have been given advice that undermines the action and decisions made by the headteacher. One headteacher gave an example of a situation where she sent a letter to a parent, on the advice of the ECC Legal department. The parent contacted Customer Care who advised them that the school should not have taken this action (despite the advice from the legal team and the fact that the procedure was clearly stated in the school’s policy). The head of Customer Care, Darren Sewell, informed the Chair of Governors at this school that no letter should be sent to a parent without the permission of his team, even though these letters have been produced as models in the ECC complaints toolkit. Headteachers agreed that their authority is being seriously undermined by the Customer Care team, who seem to be disregarding school policies that have been approved by Governing Bodies.

It was AGREED that Lorna Handscomb and Mary Evans will write a letter to Terry Reynolds (Director for Learning) on behalf of the West Headteachers at the meeting, stating their serious concerns about this change of approach by the Customer Care team, the change of advice in the toolkit, and the contradictory advice given by different LA departments. In addition, Mary Evans AGREED to ask her Chair of Governors to write a letter expressing his concern about the fact that school policies, approved by the Governing Body, are apparently being overridden by the Local Authority. 
Cathie Bonich noted that she would also appreciate advice about how schools can complain about parents, as there are an increasing number of incidents at her school.

It was AGREED that Darren Sewell (ECC Customer Care) and a representative from the ECC Legal Team) would be invited to attend the next WEPHA conference on 3 February 2010, to discuss the matter of customer care and support for schools. 


	Lorna Handscomb/ Mary Evans
Mary Evans/
Chair of Governors

Denise Luxton

	3.
	CHILD PROTECTION TRAINING AND SAFEGUARDING ISSUES 
Headteachers expressed their serious concerns about the lack of capacity in the Local Authority to deliver all types of child protection/safeguarding training, including training for the Child Protection designated person (required every two years), safer recruitment training (a requirement for the headteacher and a governor) and child protection training for staff in schools (required every three years). One headteacher noted that she had been advised that the next training session for the CP designated person was in March and, when she noted that she was already busy on this date, she was told that she would simply have to cancel this other commitment. 

A leaflet was circulated at the meeting giving details of alternative safer recruitment training which is being offered by Balance Education Consultancy, who are accredited with the NCSL to offer this training. They can be contacted on 01279 508032 or at beverley.may@balanceec.com
Nigel Roberts noted that there had been extensive discussion around safeguarding issues at the EPHA Executive meeting, including a presentation by Judith Harvey, a former headteacher who works on behalf of EPHA as a representative on Serious Case Review panels. 

At that meeting Judith explained that, following a child death or serious incident, an independent panel decides whether there should be a serious case review (SCR). At the review any agency that has had contact with the child is asked to share information and their records. Judith noted that, at present, a representative from Social Care is usually asked to write the Education Report in addition to their own.

Judith noted her concern that, on each of the cases that she was involved in, there were no records of any child protection concerns or issues. 

During the discussion, a number of other concerns were raised by headteachers. This included the problem of making a referral to Social Care and there being no action taken. It was noted that there is a section in the SET procedures guidance about how to record concerns and what action should be taken. It was noted that the SET procedures are currently being reviewed, although it has been decided that schools will not get a hard copy of the new guidance. The EPHA Executive members felt that this was very unfortunate, and that such an important document should be sent out to schools as a matter of course, so that it is accessible by everyone in the school.

In addition, the Executive was referred to a report from Colleen Corkhill (Headteacher at Boreham Primary and the EPHA representative for safeguarding), who has recently attended three meetings on behalf of Primary headteachers. 

The first meeting was as part of the Anti Bullying Steering Committee who are trying to give out clear advice to teachers to support children. Part of this work is to persuade all primary schools in Essex sign up to the Anti Bullying Strategy. They can do this by going to http://www.anti-bullyingalliance.org.uk/ where they will find information on a range of activities and sign up to this message. Colleen noted that 75% of primary schools have not yet signed up and she asked for EPHA’s support in this matter. 

 

The second meeting was of the Essex Safeguarding Children Board and once again bullying was on the agenda. Colleen noted that the above plea in regard to the Anti-bullying Alliance comes not only from her and the Group but also the ESCB and in particular the Independent Chair, Paul Fallon. Colleen assured him that all schools are proactive in this area but clearly signing up to a corporate strategy shows unified thinking and action.

At the West meeting, it was noted that Diane Lecount, who works with the Education Welfare Service, offers excellent training to schools about cyber-bullying and the safe use of the internet and social networking sites. The EPHA Manager noted that a couple of schools that she works for have recently developed guidance for staff on the use Social Networking sites and AGREED to share this with West headteachers.   

Another trainer, Alan Shelley, was also recommended to deliver internet safety training.

Finally, the headteachers discussed their concern that schools are increasingly being asked to take responsibility for children at clubs and activities outside school, and they questioned the legalities of this demand. It was AGREED that this matter could be raised with the legal team representative at the next WEPHA conference on 3 February 2010 (Minute 2 refers). 

	EPHA Manager

	4.
a)

b)


	EPHA UPDATE continued- Feedback from EPHA Executive meeting about primary representation

Primary representation on groups, committees and working parties

The EPHA Manager explained that, whilst there is no individual headteacher representative working for EPHA at the moment, representation on numerous groups is being carried out by EPHA Executive members and other headteacher colleagues. The EPHA Leadership Group (which comprises of the EPHA Chair and Vice-Chair, the EPHA County treasurer and the four Area Chairs) are considering the way forward in terms of representation to ensure that any solution is cost-effective and as representative of all primary headteachers’ views as possible, always a challenge given the size of the county.
Several headteachers fed back at the Executive meeting in relation to meetings that they have attended on behalf of EPHA. 

Succession Planning

Chris Webster reported that she is part of the county-wide succession planning group, which is being funded by the NCSL to review and consider the problem of leadership succession planning in Essex. The group consists of four representative headteachers in each area, from primary, secondary and special schools. The NCSL is deliberately looking at a regional approach to succession planning and wants Essex to become self-supporting after a year.

She noted that in the West, 30 senior leaders who are seriously considering headship were interviewed and this area is developing coaching and mock interviews to support these potential heads.
	

	c)

d)

e)


	At the Executive meeting one headteacher argued that there seems to be a strong focus in the current NPQH on developing headteachers for federated schools. However, Pav Saunders, who is a tutor for NPQH, stated that this is not the case.
Looked After Child cross-phase working party

John Clements reported that a huge amount of data is being generated by the LA in relation to Looked After Children. This has shown that progress is good for LAC in Key Stage 1, but that there are issues in Key Stages 2 and 3. It is apparent that many schools don’t appear to be tracking Looked After Children (or at least are not submitting data), particularly for pupils in Year 3, 4 and 5.

John argued that questions about the progress and performance of LAC should be included as a matter of routine during the SIP visits to schools, particularly during the target setting process and it was confirmed that this is included on the visit agenda. 
Social Pedagogy

John Clements reported that this group look at the provision and performance of Children’s Homes in Essex, and he noted that, through their recommendations, the group is beginning to make a positive impact on practice. He noted that there will be a meeting in March that will consider a number of important issues, and that it would be valuable to have primary headteacher representatives from each area for that one meeting. 

Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships Bidding Process Review Panel

Lorna Handscomb reported that she had attended a recent meeting, along with three other primary headteachers and the EPHA Manager (plus LA representatives) to make decisions about applications for Behaviour and Attendance Partnership funding. She noted that 23 bids were considered, and of these 10 were wholly or partially successful. There was a total of £600,000 available to support the BAPs and it was decided that each Area should be allocated roughly one quarter of the funding.  

Lorna explained that the panel used the following success criteria to determine which bids should be successful:

· There must be evidence of collaborative partnership in the bid. (One bid was unsuccessful, for example, because it involved just one school, and in another couple of cases the funding was being distributed to individual schools to support projects, rather than developing a collaborative partnership).

· There should be clear evidence of the intended impact on vulnerable groups.

· The proposed project should be sustainable, as far as possible.

· The BAP should not be proposing a project which should be provided by the Local Authority (such as setting up a Pupil Referral Unit).

· There must be evidence of early intervention and prevention.

· The bid must include some evidence of impact on attendance as well as addressing behavioural issues.

Around £400,000 of the available funding was allocated to projects, and there will be a second round to enable collaborative groups of schools to re-bid (or make a new bid) for the remainder of the funding. It was agreed, however, that the criteria for the original bids was not clear enough and that this should be made much more explicit in information about the future bidding process. 


	

	5.
	INSTALLATION OF THE ESCIMO EMAIL SYSTEM IN SCHOOLS

It was noted that the LA has recently changed the email server in schools to be managed by escimo. Many of the headteachers at the West meeting complained that they had no advance warning of this change, and that IT engineers simply turned up at their schools unannounced to change the system. The change has resulted in the need to change passwords, and schools have lost a huge amount of information such as their drop down menu of school addresses. In addition the capacity of mailboxes seems to be much reduced and schools are receiving an increased amount of spam and junk mail. 
 It was generally felt that the number of passwords that a school/headteacher is asked to retain is excessive and that, as they all have to be written down, it is difficult to keep these securely. 


	

	6.
	PROPOSAL TO FORM A TRUST OF HARLOW SCHOOLS 
It was noted that the Harlow schools, led by the Harlow Education Consortium, are beginning the process of becoming a Trust. Schools have been asked to consult their Governing Bodies about the proposal. The first stage in the process is the need to become a Foundation School. Those schools that are already foundation schools, such as Voluntary Aided and Voluntary Controlled schools can be involved in the Trust by becoming Associate Members. 

	

	7.
	INTRODUCTION OF INITIAL RESPONSE TEAM
Pav Saunders and Mary Evans noted that they have recently attended training about the introduction of an Initial Response Team in Essex. The LA has redesigned access to social care services for children, by introducing the Initial Response Team (based in Colchester) who will take referrals from across the county, so ensuring that referral thresholds are consistently applied. This initiative went live on the 30th September. It was generally agreed that the publication of information about the IRT has been inadequate and it was suggested that the EPHA Manager should ask Nicky Pace (Director for Vulnerable Children) to send out an alert to all schools reminding them that this team is now in place, and how they should be contacted.

	EPHA Manager

	8.
	EXECUTIVE HEADSHIP
The headteachers discussed the role of the Executive Headteacher. Cathie Bonich noted that she expressed an interest in taking on this responsibility and was approached by the Area Improvement Manager at the beginning of term and asked if she would be able to support a school in difficulty. She explained that the role is very interesting though there are huge implications for her own workload. Her own school’s leadership team have benefited as this offers them excellent development opportunities.

It was noted that the EPHA Executive recently considered a paper on Models of Leadership which has been developed by the Local Authority, and sets out some of the employment and contractual issues relating to different models of headship. 


	

	9.
	ALTERNATIVES TO BUYING INTO ECC HUMAN RESOURCES AND PAYROLL

The headteachers discussed alternative HR providers and payroll providers. Generally headteachers felt that the support and advice offered by ECC HR is very good, though one headteacher did say that he had been involved in a recent incident when he disagreed with their advice and did not follow it, and HR had been critical of his decision. Headteachers also noted a number of occasions when HR personnel discuss incidents at schools with other LA colleagues (such as School Improvement Advisers) raising concerns about a potential lack of confidentiality.
One headteacher noted that her school uses Capita to manage its payroll (instead of Genus) and is very happy with the service that they provide.
	

	10.

a)

b)
c)

d)


	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Attendance matters

A number of issues were discussed in relation to attendance, including the problem of a child who is attending school on a phased part-time programme. However, another head noted that there is a register code for this eventuality and a child in this situation will be judged on their attendance “pro rata”.

Carry forward – change of rules
One headteacher reported that her Bursar attended a course and was informed that in future it will not be possible to carry forward remaining Standards Fund balances. This appears to be the case, but heads were concerned that information such as this seems to be patchy. It was AGREED that Jim MacDonald (ECC Head of Finance) will be asked to make a statement at the termly headteacher meetings to clarify the situation.
The Cambridge Primary Review

The headteachers discussed the publication of The Cambridge Primary Review, and the fact that the Government seems to be dismissing the outcomes of the review. 
The Key

Leaflets were circulated at the meeting about an information service for headteachers, call The Key. The Key is an independent service providing answers to questions from individual school leaders. It was AGREED that it may be of interest to ask someone from The Key to present at a future WEPHA meeting. 

The Key can be accessed at www.usethekey.org.uk


	Jim MacDonald

	11. 
	DATES AND TIMES OF FUTURE MEETINGS 2008/2009
WEPHA Termly Conferences 2010 -  Manor of Groves Golf & Country Club 

· Wednesday 3 February 2010

· Friday 21 May 2010




WEPHA/Local Authority meetings 2010- North Weald Golf Club

· Wednesday 11 November

· Wednesday 3 March 2010

· Wednesday 16 June  

EPHA Headteachers’ Annual Conference

Thursday 12 March 2010          Stock Brook Country Club
Deputy Headteachers’ Annual Conference 2010

Friday 8 October 2010            Stansted Hilton


	


The meeting ended at 1.00 pm 
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